
M A R C H  

E V E N T S  

 

• Mar. 19, Knights of 
Columbus Fish Fry, 
5:15 p.m. Carry out 
only 

• Mar. 20, Online 
Class: Heirloom 
Vegetable & flowers. 
See article, p.2 

• Mar. 27, Online 
Class: Watercolor. 
See article, p. 2 
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M A R C H  

M E E T I N G S  

 

• Mar. 8, Chamber 
of Commerce, 
Noon, Zoom 

• Mar. 9 , City 
Council, 7:30 
p.m., City Hall 

• Mar. 22, 
Chamber 
Executive Board, 
noon, City Hall 

• Mar. 30, Public 
Informational 
Meeting, 7 p.m. 
Old Grade School 
Gym 

• Please check with 
your organization 
for updates on 
meetings.  

This edition of See Nauvoo News is sponsored by 

Winning Looks, 85 N. Iowa Street, Nauvoo 217-453-6519 

People are mostly 
afraid of things they 
don’t understand.  If 
something frightens 
you, get closer to it.  

State of the City Address 
 
 “For the past 16 years it has been an honor for me to address the 
residents of Nauvoo on the State of the City. Just having the revenues to 
maintain city services and infrastructure without adding more financial burdens 
on our taxpaying residents has been a struggle, but we have been able to get it 
accomplished. This year a test on our strength as a community has been put to 
us, and we stood up to it with unity and a dedication to survive.  
 Nauvoo has faced some of the most difficult and challenging times 
these past 12 months. This hardship was not limited to Nauvoo alone but also by 
our county, state, and entire country. One can try and prepare for most financial 
situations that face many small communities but to prepare for a worldwide 
pandemic is nearly impossible. We were told that hopefully it would only last a 
few months, but as we all know we are coming up on a year. A community that 

relies heavy on tourism for economic stability to be told the opening of the historic sites and the annual 
pageant were not going to happen for the 2020 season was a major hit to not only the businesses but to the 
City as well. 
 As the summer rolled along the COVID restrictions prevented two more fall events from taking 
place, the annual Grape Festival and Pumpkin Walk adding even more hardship on the businesses. To try and 
help our business community, the City used TIF  (Tax Increment Financing) funds to help with rent and lease 
payments for the struggling businesses in the TIF District. We also covered the monthly utility expenses for 
the tenants in the former school building. The city also worked with Hancock County Economic 
Development and the County Board to help qualifying local businesses apply for grants.  The city also 
awarded several business development grants early this year to the Red Front, 3 Keys Boutique, Grandpa 
John’s, Nauvoo Real Estate and Nauvoo Fiber Arts. 
 The impact to the city with cancellations and limited business operations resulted in Hotel/Motel 
taxes declining from $87,000 from 2/2019 to 2/2020 to $13,500 from 2/2020 to 2/2021. Those same time 
periods showed sales tax dropping from $76,000 to $49,000 these past 12 months. Other revenue sources 
have also shown declines. Despite this, the City audit showed a net position increase of $325,000 this year. 
This was less than the $517,000 increase the year before but still listed by the auditor as a good year. 
 A few personnel changes were made this year within the City: replacing our long-serving City 
Attorney Diane Vine with Mariah Wallace and the appointment of deputy Mark Church to Assistant Chief of 
Police. We really want to thank Mark for stepping in and doing a great job during the pandemic and other 
times when our department was dealing with health issues.  
 We also have been informed that two businesses have been taken over by new owners: the former 
Allyn House and the trailer court. We have reached out to them offering TIF assistance programs to help 
with any qualifying cost faced during their transitions. 
 As we continue to face ever changing restrictions and the hope of seeing them get lifted to get us 
back to a sense of normalcy I want to thank those in Nauvoo who have done their part in keeping our positive 
COVID-19 cases low in the county.  A total of 145 positive cases as of Sunday evening have been reported 
in the 62354-zip code area since last March out of 1645 total cases reported in Hancock County.  And, I 
appreciate the dedication our city staff has shown through these difficult times with maintaining the city 
infrastructure and adjusting to all the government changes during the pandemic. Carol and Ana learned many 
new programs and helped apply for assistance through grant programs that helped with COVID-related cost. 
Their efforts helped the city recoup around $47,000 in COVID related expenditures. 
 Walking away this year in May from a position that for the past 16 years has allowed me the 
opportunity to meet and work with many dedicated individuals and encounter caring and supportive residents 
who want only for a better Nauvoo.  Knowing this,  I can leave with confidence the City will continue to 
grow and prosper. We need to follow the advice from the Jeep commercial during this year’s Super Bowl 
that mentioned we need to come together, get reunited “from serving to citizens” from “Red to Blue” we 
need a middle…a common ground that will give us hope up the road ahead.”      
                Sincerely, Mayor John McCarty 
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Nauvoo City Council Minutes 
February 9, 2021 

 
Mayor McCarty gave his annual “State of the City” address.  (See 
page 1.) 
The City Council approved the following: 

• Changes to the bid documents for mowing city properties: 1) 
include the possibility of a 2-year extension to the contract, 2) 
change the grass cutting height requirement from 2.5” to 3.25”, 
and 3) change the mowing frequency once a week during the 
growing season, and “as needed” during the rest of the year, such 
as when grass height reaches 5”. If the contractor feels that 
additional mowing is needed, City Hall must be contacted first. 

• The Nauvoo Community Center Capital Campaign Committee’s 
(NC5) request to proceed with raising funds for a revised stand-
alone community center building. This would eliminate the cost 
of demolishing the old school building so that all funds can go 
towards construction of the new community center at a cost of ca. 
$2,000,000. 

• A request from Grape Festival organizers to proceed with the 
festival, pending the State’s moving to Phase 5 (back to normal). 

Other business: 

• A request made by Jordan Bodily of Nauvoo Facilities 
Management to vacate Hyde & Ripley Streets from White to 
Mulholland and Main to Partridge (Pageant grounds) was tabled. 
Mayor McCarty cited the costs to the City for surveys, lawyer 
fees, etc.. Bodily said he would be willing to work with City on 
reimbursement of costs. The aldermen will study the issue and 
take it up again at next month’s City Council meeting. 

• Jeff Christensen of the Nauvoo Economic Development 
Committee reported on recent discussions with McDonough 
Telephone Company.  The Company is working on bringing 
fiberoptic internet service to the Nauvoo-Colusa school three 
miles east of town. Currently their fiber network is 10 miles from 
Nauvoo. Getting it to the school it would bring the network seven 
miles closer. The approximate cost to run fiber is around $30,000 
per mile.  To assist in bringing fiberoptic internet service to 
Nauvoo, residents were urged to complete a survey on local 
internet use. Surveys are available at The Red Front, Casey’s, 
Dollar General, and Three Keys. As an incentive, those 
completing the survey will be entered in a drawing for a $25 
prize. 

-Submitted by Alan Moberly 

Sweetheart Valentine Meals a Success! 
 The Nauvoo Community Center Capital Campaign 
Committee (NC5) sponsored a Valentine’s Day fundraiser for the 
construction of the new community center.  The fundraiser 
consisted of the purchase of specially bagged meals. The cost was 
$20 per meal and were ordered in advance. According to lead 
organizers Kathryn Schoeni and Barb Schafer, sold 122 meals were 
sold with a netted a profit of $1,486. The Capital Campaign 
Committee thanks both the vendors (Baxter Winery, The Fudge 
Factory, and Red Front Restaurant) and the public for their 
support. How sweet it was! 

Nauvoo Chamber of Commerce 
 The Nauvoo Chamber of Commerce met via Zoom at noon 
Monday, February 8. This was their first meeting since March of 
2020. Chamber President Jessie Nelson conducted the meeting, 
which included discussion about changing current large foldout map 
to a smaller rack card that included a QR code, which visitors could 
scan with their cell phones.  Due to reported visitors’ complaints 
regarding poor cellphone coverage in Nauvoo, members felt that 
paper maps would be more useable. Nauvoo Facilities Management 
Director Jordan Bodily shared a draft of a new map that will be 
given to visitors to the Nauvoo Historic Sites.  
  A representative of the Nauvoo Pageant indicated a 
decision on the Pageant’s status for 2021 is pending and partly 
contingent on the State of Illinois’ rules on outdoor gatherings. 
Tourists, however, would still be welcomed at the historic sites 
which, to date, remain closed until further notice. Online tours 
continue to be offered by missionaries serving at the historic sites, 
and they are reaching a global audience.  The Joseph Smith Historic 
Sites (owned and operated by the Community of Christ) are closed 
for the summer.  Red Front owner Morgan Squire recommended the 
creation of a Facebook page for the Nauvoo Chamber of 
Commerce.     

 -Submitted by Alan Moberly 

Hancock County Retired Teachers 
 
 Hancock County Retired Teachers will NOT meet March 
March 8 at Hamilton United Methodist Church. They are not hosting 
indoor dining at this time, and the virus is still active. .We will hope 
for June 14 at Bowen at 5:30 pm. 

“ZOOM” into Spring with Two Online Classes 
 

 Need something different to vary your social distancing 
routine and learn something new and interesting?   The Nauvoo 
Capital Campaign Fundraising Committee (NC5) are offering two 
online classes that you will enjoy. 

• Saturday, March 20:  Durell Nelson, former horticulture 
specialist for Nauvoo Facilities with 40 years of professional 
gardening experience, will teach an online class about heirloom 
vegetables and flowers.  

• Saturday, March 27:  Paul Schoeni, an artist at ‘Dream Works’ 
who created characters for Shrek 2, and How to Train Your 
Dragon, will be teaching a beginner’s watercolor class.   

 A $20 donation is requested for each class viewed online 
through the Zoom App.  All proceeds will go to the NC5 building 
fund. For more information and signup instructions go to our 
website Nauvoocc.org. 
 Committee members are considering more online classes 
such as how to plan and build a webpage, as well as a cooking 
class.  The Committee would love to have your suggestions for 
classes you might be interested in taking --or would be willing to 
teach.  Contact Barb Schafer at 319-416-0495 for more information. 

Vaccinations 
 
 As of February 25, Illinois is expanding the vaccination 
eligibility list to include people who are 16 to 64 years old who have 
health issues and various underlying conditions as defined by the 
CDC. If you think you are in this category, the Hancock County 
Health Department encourages you to call 217.357.2171, option (O), 
during business hours.  Hancock County continues to receive limited 
weekly vaccine allocations.  You may also get vaccinations at 
Adams County Health Department.  To register online go to 
adamscountytogether.com/vaccinate or call 217-600-4819.   

Income Tax Assistance for Seniors 
 
 Volunteers from the Area Agency on Aging have begun 
giving income tax assistance to seniors. To make an appointment for 
March 18 or April 1, contact Gay Dickerson at 217-357-6000 or 217
-617-3376 between 9 a,m. and 3 p.m.  
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Thinking of doing some spring cleaning?   
 
 Can’t throw away that item that still has possibilities? Why not sell them at Nauvoo Market Place?  Better yet, tag them with 
the number 90. All proceeds from those sales go the Nauvoo Community Center Fund—a win win for all! The Nauvoo Community 
Center Campaign Committee thanks you in advance for your generosity. 

The State of Our Library 
 

 Our goal as a library is to expand and grow in order to meet the needs of our community, while also maintaining a comfortable and 
inviting space. In our current location, however, this is impossible.  
 Our library is very tiny and crowded. In order to offer as much to our patrons as possible, we have had to fill all available space 
(and then some) with materials and technology. In order to do this, however, we have had to cut back on essential furnishings and 
programming every library should have. The library should feel like an inviting place. Instead, we have a space that is bursting at the seams, 
where everyone is stepping on everyone’s toes. The only way to create this ideal space with our current building, however, would be to 
downgrade what we can offer our patrons, to remove materials or whole sections that our patrons depend on. The opportunities provided by 
a new space are limitless, but here are a few specific examples that have been pressing necessities for years:  
 

For younger patrons:  
 The children’s area houses shelves that are too tall for children to reach all the books 
available. Smaller shelves in our current location would mean limiting the materials available for 
children. Likewise, children have no child-sized seating available. A new location would provide us 
space for these age-appropriate furnishings.  

• Our board books (for toddlers and babies) are also housed in an area they cannot reach without the 
help of a parent. We would love to have space specifically for them: their books in shelves or baskets 
they can reach, appropriate seating, and toys and activities they can reach and interact with. 

• crafts.  
 
 

For adult patrons: 

• Room for more adult seating and charging stations for phones, 
laptops, etc. One chair and one table have proved insufficient. 
The adult seating also currently resides in our children’s area 
when both areas would benefit from being separate.  

• Have the space for more adult programs like chair yoga, 
author signings, and adult crafts.  

 
For all patrons: 

• We are in much need of a water fountain, as there is no good 
source of water for patrons to drink.  

• Our bathroom is small and has no changing station, making it challenging for the many parents who bring their 
children to the library. 

• Our current location does not meet ADA standards and regulations. Our aisles are too narrow, and our bathroom is 
too small to be qualified as “accessible.” Patrons with walkers, crutches, and wheelchairs (all real examples) have 
a difficult time navigating our current building.   

• We would love to improve the number and quality of our current programming, as any programs we do at our 
current location are limited by our space. Any larger program has to be held offsite, and programs we do manage 
to squeeze into our space interrupts normal business. Having a separate room where programs can take place will 
mean we can enhance our current Story Time with puppets, activities, and crafts; increase the number of programs 
needing more space because we won’t have to coordinate with other local entities to utilize their space; potentially 
increase the number of movies we can show a year, as we won’t have to coordinate with other local entities to 

borrow their space; and have the space to store new items like sewing machines, which would mean we 
could begin sewing and/or quilting classes. 
 
 In short, we simply do not have the space needed to meet all these needs expressed by our 
community. A new, larger space would mean we not only have the space necessary to meet our 
community’s current needs, but we will also have a space that can meet the needs our community may 
have in the future. A space where we can continue to grow down the line. We want a library our town can 
be proud of. We want a building designed to fit the needs of OUR community, rather than adjusting our 
NEEDS to fit into an insufficient building.  

-Submitted by Amber Bevier, Nauvoo Librarian 
  
 Note: The Nauvoo Community Center Fundraising Committee (NC5) is in its final push in securing funds for a new community 
building that will include a new library with adequate space and amenities to meet these challenges. With your help it will become a reality.  



Articles may be submitted at any time to  

seenauvoonews@gmail.com 

Deadline for the April issues is March 26 

See Nauvoo News may be picked up at the following locations for a suggested donation of twenty-five cents: City Hall, 

Dollar General, Fudge Factory, Grandpa John’s, Motley Fitness, Nauvoo Clinic, Nauvoo Market Place,  Nauvoo Pharmacy, 

State Bank of Nauvoo,  The Red Front, Three Keys Collection and Winning Looks.  The newsletter may also be found 

online at Beautiful Nauvoo's Facebook Page and at www.beautifulnauvoo.com. Note: The See Nauvoo News staff reserves 

the right to condense event information, referring readers to reference sites for specific event details. 

Nauvoo Mayors Over the Years 
 
 The Hancock County Clerk’s office only has municipal election records  from 1981 to today.  Prior to 1981 (before the 
Consolidated Election law), all municipalities conducted their own elections—including polling places, selection of election judges, and 
creation of ballots. 
 According to the known records above, Nauvoo’s first mayor was John C. Bennett (1841) who was followed by Joseph Smith, Jr., 
(1842-1844).  In January 1845, the Nauvoo Charter was repealed, and it was not until 1847 that a John J. Brent became mayor.  Longest 
consecutively serving mayors, according to the Clerk’s office, include Lowell Horton (20 years, 1938-1958), John McCarty (16 years; 2005-
2021), and Tom Wilson (12 years; 1993-2005). Other interesting mayoral trivia include an M.M. Morrill who served as mayor in 1857, 58, 
60-62, 71, 72, and 84-87.  There just has to be a story there! 

Nauvoo Candidates 
 
 The April 6 election is just around the corner.    This issue of See Nauvoo News features three of the candidates. (The April issue 
will cover the remaining three.)  The following are running for offices of Mayor, City Clerk, and Second Ward Alderman.  The deadline to 
file as a write-in has expired; all three are running unopposed.  

-Submitted by Alan Moberly 
 

Mayoral Candidate:  Jason Skog 
 My name is Jason Skog.   I am running for Nauvoo mayor.   I am currently serving as alderman in the First 
Ward.  Previous to my service on City Council, I served for ten years on the Planning Commission, and eight years 
on the Nauvoo fire department.   I grew up in Keokuk, Iowa, and my wife Laura and I moved to Nauvoo in 1997 
where we raised our five children. I’ve been employed as an HVAC technician by Nauvoo Facilities Management 
(formerly NRI) for 25 years. I have developed a love for the people and sense of community we have here 
Nauvoo. I look forward to continuing to work with the City Council and other committees to keep moving forward 
with Nauvoo’s current and future growth. 
 We have a unique and beautiful town that I adore.   As your mayor, a few of my goals would include  
helping businesses receive and or be aware of financial help that is available during COVID-19, improving 
infrastructure to help update and keep Nauvoo beautiful, encouraging more business opportunities, and supporting 
the construction of the Nauvoo Community Center,.  Thank you for consideration for me as your Mayor. I would 
appreciate your vote. 

 
First Ward Alderman Candidate Tacy Anozie 
 I was born and raised in Nauvoo, attended Nauvoo-Colusa high school, and graduated in 2004. I attended a 
year of college at Southeastern Community College and finished my college education with a B.S. from BYU-Idaho. 
I returned to Nauvoo in 2009 and have been here ever since.  In 2017, I was appointed to the City Council when one 
of the alderman from the Second Ward moved away. I didn’t seek out the position, but when asked if I’d be willing to 
fill it, I decided I’d give it a try. I have enjoyed my time on the City Council, especially the chance to work with all 
the wonderful people. 
 I am running for the Second Ward alderman position so I can continue to serve the City. I look forward to 
the opportunity it provides to give back to the community that has supported me and my family for the past 35 years.   

 
 
City Clerk Candidate:  Carol McGhygy  
 Like many others, I am a long-time resident of Nauvoo (4th generation).  I am a graduate of Nauvoo-
Colusa High School and Western Illinois University.    I have worked for the City of Nauvoo for 28 years and look 
forward to serving the residents of Nauvoo for another four years, or as long as you will allow me to!  I love my job 
and the fact that every day is different and presents different challenges.  I feel it is a privilege to serve the residents 
of Nauvoo and to help make Nauvoo a great place to live. I am a mom of two great kids.  Kaylee is 25 and Kody is 
21.  Both attended grade school and junior high in Nauvoo and graduated from Warsaw High School.  Kaylee 
attended and graduated from Utah Valley University and still lives in Utah.  Kody is in the workforce and still lives 
in Nauvoo.  Thank you to everyone that has supported me over the years, it is appreciated more than you know! 

Save the Date!  Tuesday, March 30, 7:00 p.m.  
  

 Public Meeting:   The Nauvoo Community Center Campaign Committee will update give an update on the 
status of the new Nauvoo Community Center. The meeting will take place at the Old Grade School Gym.  


